

National Centre for Circus Arts
Minutes – Meeting of the Board of Trustees
Tuesday 5 December 6.30pm

Chaired by: Alison King (AK)
 In attendance: Sean Lynskey (SL)
 Stuart Smith (SS)
 Esther Wallington (EW)
 Diana Salazar (DSa)
 Darshak Shah (DSh)
 Paul Steggall (PS)
 Maureen Nicholas (MN)
 Nimisha Carver (NC)
 Kate White (KW), CEO
 Glen Stewart (GS), Director of Professional Development
 Dan Cowdrill (DC), Commercial Director
 Frances Keyton (FK), Office Manager & Clerk to the Board (Minutes)
 Roxanne Ramnauth (RR) Head of Finance
 Joe O’Neill (JO’N) Observer

1. Apologies

1.1 Apologies were received from Mark Friend, Rachael Williams, William Underhill, Cameron Brookhouse and Brett Carron.

1.2 It was acknowledged that the meeting was quorate.

2. Declaration of Interests

2.1 There were no declarations of interest.

3. Minutes of the last meeting

3.1 The minutes of the meeting held on 11 July 2023 were **confirmed** as a fair and accurate record of the meeting.

4. Action Tracker and Matters Arising not elsewhere on the agenda

4.1 A call for any remaining trustees to complete their online NSPCC safeguarding training and to return their Declaration of Interest forms to FK.

Action – FK to check who has and hasn’t sent back.

4.2 DSh and GS to consider best practice for conversion strategies - ongoing

4.2.1 There was a discussion around bringing this action to the Academic Board or the Finance Committee. It was decided that it could be alluded to in the Finance Committee but should remain in the full Board Meeting agenda. Student recruitment would always be an item for Academic Board

4.3 SS to share ‘pulse’ surveys recently used following a restructure – ongoing.

4.4 DSa to send the wording she would recommend around equality, diversity & inclusion in terms of reference for subcommittees to KW – ongoing.

4.5 The remaining actions were completed.

5. Chair’s update

5.1 AK acknowledged how brilliant the scratch night in Leicester Square was. With 355 attendees, it was an improvement in audience numbers on last year and a huge success. Congratulations were offered to everyone involved.

- 5.2 Gratitude was extended to Kate Cavelle who has served her time as a trustee, for her support and her contribution over the last 9 years.
- 5.3 The board welcomed the new COO, Joe O'Neill. Joe will start in post in January.
- 5.4 The degree shows at the end of the summer were commended.
- 5.5 Our first full year in the OfS has come to an end, along with the transition caused by the loss of ACE funding and subsequent staff redundancies. Praise and thanks were offered to SMT and the organisation for navigating a challenging year.

6. RAN Committee

- 6.1 The minutes of the meeting on 6 November 2023 were received.
- 6.2 KW confirmed that she will be leaving the organization at the end of this academic year after 17 years. The board thanked her for giving plenty of notice for the succession process to take place.

7. Audit Committee

- 7.1 The minutes of the meeting on 21 November 2023 were received.
- 7.2 Huge thanks were given to RR for her work on the audit.
- 7.3 It was noted that there were two red flag items in the audit which seemed overly cautious. Upon explanation, although these were reconciliation issues, they were not serious but automatically flagged as red by the auditors by their nature.
- 7.4 The accounts were approved by the full board.
- 7.5 The Board was satisfied that NCCA is a Going Concern.
- 7.6 It was agreed that the accounts could be signed off by WU, AK and KW.

8. Finance Committee

- 8.1 The minutes of the meeting on 14 November 2023 were received.
- 8.2 DS noted an improvement in finances versus the forecasted budget, but reminded the board that there will be a negative impact on this year's finances.
- 8.3 DS observed little variation in the pattern of our costs over the last 5 years.
- 8.4 There will be more discussion around the purpose of the reserves and therefore how we should set reserves targets in future. The Finance Committee will bring a paper to the board outlining this in the new year.

9. Academic Board

- 9.1 The minutes of the meeting on 22 November 2023 were received.
- 9.2 The degree meetings have been restructured. Instead of the Staff Student Teaching and Learning Committee, there is now a Student Voice Forum, and the Learning and Teaching discussions will happen separately. Both will feed back into the Academic Board.
- 9.3 It was noted that the OfS compliance regulations were a good tool in order to stay compliant and on track, but that they are difficult to digest. Stevie Taylor (Head of Academic Administration) is working on drip-feeding the necessary information to students in a measured way.
- 9.4 There was an excited discussion about the possibility of seeing students for a part audition in Las Vegas, as part of VivaFest in March. This will be the first time we have done anything similar and we hope it will help us to build more connections with American circus schools. Three staff members will be going along to represent the school and will be judging on the competition panel as well as running workshop events.
- 9.5 With regards to student numbers, we had the lowest number of applications ever for our 2023 intake. Despite this we managed to fill 30 spaces. We then lost some students due to confusion around international fees for students now including EU students post

- Brexit. A decision was made to admit 2 students from the waiting list who are now settling in well but have more work to do, and require more support.
- 9.6 There is a huge amount of neurodiversity in the student body which is offering a challenge to both students and staff.
- 9.7 There is a desire for NCCA to formalize and further develop the support we give to neurodivergent students, but currently there is no capacity in any role that can take on that extra strand of work.
- 9.8 The student open day on 1 December was a success with around 35 prospective students in attendance, and we are aiming to hold another one in March. Praise was extended to Jo Young for organising it.

10. Equality, Diversity & Inclusion Committee

- 10.1 The minutes of the meeting on 12 October 2023 were received.
- 10.2 DC explained the decision to reinvigorate the agenda and the meeting's direction once a new chair is in place.

Action - AK to speak to Kaveh about their ongoing involvement in the EDI Committee and to MN about potentially joining the group and taking on the chair role in time.

11. Departmental Reports

- 11.1 A question was raised around cybersecurity. KW confirmed we have a cybersecurity policy and that SpirIT provide us with protection. It was added that as part of the induction process, every employee undertakes data protection training.
- 11.2 It was noted that our IT contract ends next year, and there is a strong desire to move to more cloud-based resources as we are well aware that our servers are outdated.
- 11.3 We now have another year to submit our APP, which gives us more time than we thought since OfS created a 'third wave' for resubmission of APP's last week. We have joined an organisation called SEER who will offer us a lot of help and support around both the creation of the APP and also the evaluation and publication of outcomes.
- 11.4 Our off-site physiotherapist has reported concern around several students' mental health and historic trauma. This has been picked up by the student support manager and Head of Academic Administration. We are looking into bringing in the physio for a full student screening again in future although students are asked to disclose any issues at the point of application.
- 11.5 The most recent commercial hire (Project Norway) was discussed, with special praise of the fact that students, graduates and members of our professional community were employed as well, bringing circus to the forefront of a commercial hire. The team aim to encourage clients to use circus where possible and suitable.
- 11.6 The Trusts and Foundations manager left in October, and we hope to create a new role of Giving Manager in the new year with a focus on individuals but with a broader fundraising remit overall.
- 11.7 There was a discussion around recreational classes and whether we should look at creating more levels for long-standing students who can feel 'stuck' at level three.
- 11.8 There was a question around how we deal with negative Google reviews. This will be discussed with the new Marketing Manager.
- 11.9 The presence of NCCA staff, supporting graduates and students at Edinburgh Fringe Festival was commended.
- 11.10 KW urged all trustees to go and see the Rebel Pucks shows this Winter. They have been selected for the Cirque Du Demain festival 2024 in Paris. The National Centre is supporting their training and rehearsal and the company of eleven artists are almost all graduates.

12. Any other Business

12.1 There was a plea for more volunteers to be student business plan mentors. The students have to write a business plan and they benefit from building a relationship with a professional. This role is not labour-intensive and will mainly require involvement between March and May 2024. There are 21 students and we currently only have 7 mentors. Equally, if trustees know any colleagues/friends who would have capacity for this, their support would be appreciated.

Action – trustees to volunteer as student mentors / put colleagues forward

Action - AK to contact previous trustees as well

12.1 After the recent reorganisation of committee members, if anyone is not happy with a committee they are on, they are encouraged to contact AK.

12.2 Enormous gratitude was extended to all trustees for their help this year.

Date of next quarterly Board meeting – Tuesday 6 February 2024

National Centre for Circus Arts
Minutes – Meeting of the Board of Trustees
Tuesday 6 February 2024 6.30pm

Chaired by: Alison King (AK)
In attendance: Sean Lynskey (SL)
Esther Wallington (EW) [via Zoom]
Diana Salazar (DSa)
Darshak Shah (DSh)
Paul Steggall (PS)
Mark Friend (MF)
Rachael Williams (RW)
William Underhill (WU)
Cameron Brookhouse (CB)
Brett Carron (BC)
Maureen Nicholas (MN)
Nimisha Carver (NC) [via Zoom]
Kate White (KW), CEO
Glen Stewart (GS), Director of Professional Development
Dan Cowdrill (DC), Commercial Director
Roxanne Ramnauth (RR) Head of Finance
Joe O’Neill (JO’N)
Frances Keyton (FK), Office Manager & Clerk to the Board (Minutes)

1. Apologies

- 1.1 Apologies were received from Stuart Smith.
- 1.2 It was acknowledged that the meeting was quorate.

2. Declaration of Interests

- 2.1 There were no declarations of interest.

3. Minutes of the last meeting

- 3.1 The minutes of the meeting held on 5 December 2023 were **confirmed** as a fair and accurate record of the meeting.

4. Action Tracker and Matters Arising not elsewhere on the agenda

- 4.1 Safeguarding - Remaining trustees to complete online NSPCC safeguarding training.
- 4.2 EDI Committee - AK to speak to MN who has joined the group about possibly taking on the chair role in time.
- 4.3 The remaining actions were completed.

5. Chair’s update

- 5.1 Gratitude was extended to everyone who came to FD2 Ensemble show, and the students and team were congratulated.
- 5.2 AK encouraged trustees to go to watch the BA Ensemble performance from 22-24 February at Arts Depot.
- 5.3 AK met recently with the Arts Council to talk about the sector. They are very keen for NCCA to return to the national portfolio and are encouraging us to submit some project proposals for grants for the arts to ease our way back in before the new national portfolio round opens for 2027.

6. RAN Committee

- 6.1 The minutes of the meeting on 9 January 2024 were received.
- 6.2 There was a query around why the comfortable number of trustees is 20. It was confirmed that 20 provides a good safety net and populates the subcommittees well enough to give cover in case any trustees cannot attend a meeting. However the main driver for ongoing trustee recruitment is ensuring the composition of the board is right and shows our commitment to diversity and inclusion.

7. Audit Committee

- 7.1 The minutes of the meeting on 23 January 2024 were received.
- 7.2 The cost of the Buzzacott audit was queried. RR confirmed additional fees beyond the original quote were £3k for NCCA, £1.25 for CSE and CSP, and £7.5k for the VAT report.
 - 7.2.1 Going forwards the aim will be for more upfront clarity on costs from Buzzacott to be implemented at the first stage audit planning meetings.
- 7.3 The Audit committee will soon be undertaking its effectiveness reviews of the other sub committees.

8. Risk Register

- 8.1 The latest risk register was received.
- 8.2 It was suggested that we increase the post-mitigation risk 1 of *'Failure to meet earned income targets'* from 2 to 3 on impact.
- 8.3 The financial section of the risk register will be reviewed upon receipt of the updated finance report from the Finance Committee.
- 8.4 A question was raised around whether we needed risk 12 *'Pandemic outbreak limits NCCA's ability to deliver programmes'*. It was agreed we would leave it for the time being.
- 8.5 It was agreed we would review the importance of the Trusts and Foundations risk alongside the broader risk around fundraising in general.
- 8.6 The Risk Register was approved in its current form, with the caveat that this is a constantly changing document.
- 8.7 It was decided we would review the risk register periodically, making it a standing agenda item.

Action – add risk register as a standing agenda item for every audit committee and annually for the full board

9. Finance Committee

- 9.1 The minutes of the meeting on 16 January 2024 were received.
- 9.2 DSh gave an overview of the meeting highlighting the fact that NCCA is looking at a deficit of 150k against a budgeted deficit of 50k. This is due to the loss of ACE funding, unexpected maintenance costs, and commercial revenue shortfall.
 - 9.2.1 DSh outlined the need to consider solvent liquidation, especially the maximum liability we have to fulfil our obligations to students in our reserves planning.
 - 9.2.2 GS confirmed that the students operate on a pay as you go system, so HE are compiling a statement that in the event of solvent liquidation, students will complete the year they are currently in, and will receive that certification.
 - 9.2.3 DSh encouraged us to go back to the CMA's new wording to ensure we are within the guidelines for student obligations.
- 9.3 DSh also highlighted the analysis of the 5 year AFR forecast.

Action – 5 year AFR forecast to be sent to all trustees

- 9.4 There was a query about the last valuation of our 3 leases. DSh confirmed they had a combined value in excess of £8 million, but that there are charges on these. It was noted that if we could write this into the forecast, it might be a more positive overview.

10. Academic Board

- 10.1 The minutes of the meeting on 22 November 2023, the OfS compliance tracker, EORR & Programme monitoring report were received.
- 10.2 WU requested a simplified rundown of deadline dates within the OfS compliance tracker.
- 10.3 It was noted that the link to the CMA compliance tracker doesn't work in section C.
- 10.4 KW outlined the process of how we recruit an external examiner.
- 10.5 There was a request for the EORR to be shared with the EDI committee.

Action – Send EORR to EDI Committee

11. Equality, Diversity & Inclusion Committee

- 11.1 The minutes of the meeting on 25 January 2024 were received.
- 11.2 JO'N gave an overview of the recent meeting, noting how the committee is being re-energised.
- 11.3 MN gave an insight into how we can improve the committee, noting the need of a periodic reminder of what the EDI Committee has achieved so far, with each new intake of students.

Action - RW to share document with EDI committee on how they have diversified their working groups at Streetwise Opera.

- 11.4 There was a question around how the HE Assist programme might have a greater impact with a higher budget. GS explained that HE Assist budget (£2k) is managed through L&P but that we would benefit from some additional budget going to HE for their workshops, such as at Swindon Dance.
- 11.4.1 DSh queried whether we could package this programme as outreach and obtain external funding that way.

12. Departmental Reports

- 12.1 Operations & Administration
- 12.1.1 There was a question around the cost of the buddleia removal, for which we have been quoted £30k. It was confirmed that although we remove it and spray it each year, it's now a bigger issue of regrouting and repairing cracks in the wall which have been caused by both the buddleia and possible movement in some steel beams.
- 12.1.2 It was suggested that we make a case to the building 'chargees' complaining about inherent problems since we started leasing the building, to try and get a release of around £100k to increase the health of our bottom line.
- 12.1.3 WU suggested we look into investing cash with Insignis Cash.
- 12.1.4 JO'N confirmed that we have to reach a final decision on our IT strategy by 24 May as that's when we have to consider renewal with our existing supplier. A review of all IT provision is well underway.
- 12.2 Professional Development
- 12.2.1 There was a question around to what extent neurodiversity is impacting the learning environment. GS highlighted how the quiet room is helpful, but that we could benefit from an additional person with neurodiversity experience to be on hand for support during lessons with larger student groups. It may well be that we have to consider our maximum capacity for neurodivergent students in the student cohort within our recruitment processes.
- 12.2.2 There was a question around disability support. GS confirmed that the disability support pot is there for a student to apply for independent of what is supported within

our APP. We haven't observed any gaps in our provision, which is exemplified by our student results, and by how students seem to settle in more in the second year.

12.3 Commercial

12.3.1 DC explained the thinking behind choosing not to hire a Trusts and Foundations manager currently. He noted that by hiring one, we would be looking at a salary of £35k, which means that they would have to raise £75k per year to make a significant difference.

12.3.2 RW confirmed that the fundraising sector is struggling for arts organisations. RW suggested either increasing student numbers or fundraising via galas to improve growth, and also suggested hiring a consultant to help with the decision-making process around how to proceed and design a new fundraising strategy. It was agreed that we need a long-term investment in this area, but that it's the right decision to pause the hiring of a Trusts and Foundations manager.

12.3.4 NC suggested marketing our funding requirements as 'educational funding' rather than 'circus funding' to try and appeal more to corporate funders and their CSR schemes.

12.3.5 There was a suggestion of having a 'tap to donate' machine around the building and at our graduate shows, to encourage more individual giving. This could also be amplified by having more of a 'please donate' presence at the shows, maximizing the fact that people have just enjoyed themselves and are in good spirits.

12.3.6 RW confirmed that Streetwise Opera is 80% trusts and foundations funded with all their work focused on hard-to-reach groups, so investing in a Trusts and Foundations manager is a certain investment, whereas with our organisation it's an uncertain investment.

13. Any other Business

13.1 There was no other business.

14. Trustees only session

14.1 KW, DC, GS, RR, JO'N and FK left the meeting.

Date of next quarterly Board meeting – Tuesday 30 April 2024

ACTION TRACKER AS OF FEBRUARY 2024

DESCRIPTION	ACTION	OWNER	DATE RAISED	DATE DUE	STATUS
Safeguarding	Remaining trustees to complete online NSPCC safeguarding training.	SMT	11.07.23	asap	OPEN
EDI Committee	AK to speak to MN about potentially joining the group and taking on the chair role in time.	AK	5.12.23	30.4.24	OPEN
	RW to share document with EDI committee on how they have diversified their working groups at Streetwise Opera.	RW	6.2.24	30.4.24	OPEN
	Share EORR with the EDI committee	FK	6.2.24	30.4.24	completed
AFR forecast	5 year AFR forecast to be sent to all trustees	FK	6.2.24	asap	completed
Risk Register	Make risk register a standing agenda item	FK	6.2.24	asap	completed

National Centre for Circus Arts
Minutes – Meeting of the Board of Trustees
Tuesday 30 April 2024 6.30pm

Chaired by: Alison King (AK)
In attendance: Sean Lynskey (SL)
Esther Wallington (EW) [via Zoom]
Diana Salazar (DSa)
Darshak Shah (DSH)
Stuart Smith (SS)
Rachael Williams (RW)
William Underhill (WU)
Cameron Brookhouse (CB)
Brett Carron (BC)
Maureen Nicholas (MN)
Glen Stewart (GS), Director of Professional Development
Dan Cowdrill (DC), Commercial Director
Joe O’Neill (JO’N), COO
Frances Keyton (FK), Office Manager & Clerk to the Board (Minutes)

1. Apologies

- 1.1 Apologies were received from Paul Steggall, Kate White, Nimisha Carver and Mark Friend.
- 1.2 The meeting was quorate.

2. Declaration of Interests

- 2.1 There were no declarations of interest.

3. Minutes of the last meeting

- 3.1 In minutes point 9.2, the number should be 120 not 150.
- 3.2 With this amendment, the minutes of the meeting held on 6 February 2024 were **confirmed** as a fair and accurate record of the meeting.
ACTION – FK to amend minutes

4. Action Tracker and Matters Arising not elsewhere on the agenda

- 4.1 All actions were completed.

5. Chair’s update

- 5.1 AK thanked all those who attended the BA Ensemble show at Arts Depot.
- 5.2 Congratulations were extended to the team for continued high student numbers.
- 5.3 We have closed the CEO recruitment process, and had the first selection meeting last night.
- 5.4 Tickets will be on sale in 10 days for the third year final shows on 27/28/29 June.

6. RAN Committee

- 6.1 The minutes of the meeting on 25 March 2024 were received.
- 6.2 We are still looking out for new trustees, and would appreciate any recommendations.
- 6.3 The committee had discussed improving internal communications, and how we can improve relationships with those who only work a few hours at National Centre.

6.4 AK mentioned that the drop-in sessions and informal chats about new CEO recruitment had been very productive.

6.5 It was decided it would be beneficial to have more regular drop-in sessions (two a year) for staff members to speak to AK. If any other trustees want to volunteer their time for this as well, it would be appreciated.

ACTION – AK/FK to organise more drop-in sessions between chair and staff members.

ACTION – Trustees to let AK know if they'd be available for drop-in sessions.

7. Audit Committee

7.1 The minutes of the meeting on 23 April 2024 were received.

7.2 The committee had conducted an audit of the Finance Committee.

7.3 WU thanked the members of the Finance Committee who responded to the committee effectiveness survey.

7.4 It was agreed that it would be useful for Finance Committee members to submit their questions in advance of the meeting.

8. Finance Committee

8.1 The minutes of the meeting on 16 April 2024 were received.

8.2 The committee had analysed the second quarter data.

8.3 DSh explained that we have created two scenarios which show 1) the current financial situation with an emphasis on looking forwards, and 2) what the cost would be to liquidate the organisation should we need to.

8.4 Our obligation to students had been discussed and other higher education institutions had been researched.

8.5 It was explained that until we've finalised the scenarios and liquidation costs, we are not in a position to alter our current policy.

8.6 At the next FSC we will have data on the third quarter, which will help us create a framework for any big policy changes.

8.7 DSh outlined the reasoning behind planning for liquidation – although we do not currently have a need for it, some of the forward-planning scenarios seem precarious.

8.8 It was agreed that while it's important and useful to consider all scenarios and alleviate fears, we should not put pressure on the Senior Management Team to do the vast amount of extra work required.

ACTION – DSh, KW and AK to have a meeting to set some clear parameters for potential scenarios, and to look at the reserves policy.

ACTION - Audit Committee to create a methodology for the reserves policy.

9. Academic Board

9.1 The OfS compliance tracker, EORR & Programme monitoring report were received.

9.2 GS gave a verbal update.

9.3 A company called SEER are helping us write our APP for next year and have been very useful.

9.4 The first APP committee meeting launches this week.

10. Equality, Diversity & Inclusion Committee

10.1 The minutes of the meeting on 17 April 2024 were received.

10.2 The regularity of committee meetings is under review, to fit in more effectively with term dates.

10.3 We have created a recruitment working group, joined by MN.

10.4 The issue of safeguarding arose, which is now under review.

11. Departmental Reports

11.1 Operations & Administration

11.1.1 There was a question about the staffing shortage in front of house. JO'N explained that it is an ongoing result of last year's staff restructure and recent staff departures. We are conducting interviews for new staff members this week and have allowed for additional cover roles.

11.2 Professional Development

11.2.1 Student numbers - offers have gone out to students for the next academic year. GS is hopeful that we will meet our target of 85.

11.3 Commercial

11.3.1 We are £300 away from reaching £100k for recreational course sales this term, which is a huge success.

11.3.2 DC had a positive meeting with Arts Council and is working on funding application proposals.

11.3.4 DC highlighted how both the paid-for socials and our new Marketing Manager have had a very positive impact on the National Centre.

11.3.5 We are participating in the Pride march this year, (29th June) and invitations will be sent out next week for anyone who wishes to join.

11.3.6 We have reorganised the schedule on Fridays which *could* offer space for some Level 4 recreational classes.

11.4 CEO

11.4.1 KW was not present so the internal communications update will be carried forwards to the meeting on 23 July.

ACTION – FK to add internal comms update to July's agenda.

12. Any other Business

12.1 There was no other business.

13. Trustees only session

13.1 DC, GS, JO'N and FK left the meeting.

Date of next quarterly Board meeting – Tuesday 23 July 2024

ACTION TRACKER AS OF APRIL 2024

DESCRIPTION	ACTION	OWNER	DATE RAISED	DATE DUE	STATUS
Minutes	FK to amend a number in the minutes from 6.02.24 (point 9.2)	FK	30.04.24	ASAP	Completed
CEO succession/RAN Committee	AK/FK to organise more drop-in sessions for trustees and staff. Trustees to let AK know if they'd be available for drop-in sessions.	AK/FK Trustees	30.04.24 30.04.24	For review 23.07.24	Ongoing
Finance Committee/reserves policy	DSh, KW and AK to have a meeting to set some clear parameters for potential scenarios, and to look at the reserves policy. Audit Committee to create a methodology for the reserves policy.	DSh, KW, AK Audit Committee	30.04.24 30.04.24	ASAP ASAP	Ongoing Ongoing
Internal Comms update/ CEO report	FK to add internal comms update to July's agenda.	FK	30.04.24	23.07.24	Ongoing

**National Centre for Circus Arts
Minutes – Meeting of the Board of Trustees
Tuesday 23 July 2024 6.30pm**

Chaired by: Alison King (AK)
In attendance: Sean Lynskey (SL)
Esther Wallington (EW) [from 6:50pm]
Darshak Shah (DSh) [via Teams]
Stuart Smith (SS) [via Teams]
Rachael Williams (RW)
William Underhill (WU) [via Teams]
Brett Carron (BC) [via Teams]
Maureen Nicholas (MN)
Paul Steggall (PS) [via Teams]
Nimisha Carver (NC) [via Teams]
Diana Salazar (DS) [via Teams]
Mark Friend (MF) [via Teams]
Kate White (KW)
Glen Stewart (GS), Director of Professional Development
Dan Cowdrill (DC), Commercial Director
Joe O’Neill (JO’N), COO
Frances Keyton (FK), Office Manager & Clerk to the Board (Minutes)

1. Apologies

- 1.1 Apologies were received from Cameron Brookhouse.
- 1.2 The meeting was quorate.

2. Declaration of Interests

- 2.1 There were no declarations of interest.

3. Minutes of the last meeting

- 3.1 The minutes of the meeting on 30 April 2024 were approved.

4. Action Tracker

- 4.1 Organise drop-in sessions - ongoing
- 4.2 Reserves discussion - covered later
- 4.3 All other actions were completed.

5. Chair’s update

- 5.1 AK gave a verbal update.
- 5.2 AK offered her congratulations to the graduating students and for their final performances.
- 5.3 AK announced that Dan Cowdrill had been appointed as the new CEO.
- 5.4 AK made a request for a Vice Chair.

ACTION – add this as an agenda point. Trustees to consider whether they would like to put themselves forward.

6. Trading Subsidiary Name Change

- 6.1 In order to make the name of Circus Space Property more useful for commercial work and as we close the entity that is Circus Space Events to consolidate our VAT group, we are changing our name to National Centre for Circus Arts Enterprises.
- 6.2 WU pointed out the necessity of 'LTD.'
- 6.3 The name-change for National Centre for Circus Arts Enterprises LTD was approved for signing.

7. RAN Committee

- 7.1 The minutes of the meeting on 25 June 2024 were received.
- 7.2 PS confirmed that in line with inflation, the 2% pay-rise in September had been confirmed for all staff.
- 7.3 The committee will pick up on trustee recruitment in the autumn.

8. Audit Committee

- 8.1 The minutes of the meeting on 2 July 2024 were received.
- 8.2 PS had attended Audit Committee to determine the effectiveness of the RAN Committee, the results of which were circulated in the Audit minutes.

9. Finance Committee

- 9.1 The minutes of the meeting on 9 July 2024 were received.
- 9.2 The Q3 finance report, AFR and 24-25 draft budget were received.
- 9.3 The 24-25 draft budget had been reviewed by the Finance Committee, and some changes had since been made by SMT.
- 9.4 JO explained the revised 24-25 draft budget.
 - 9.4.1 Student numbers were lower than expected for the next academic year: currently at 79, but this number tends to fluctuate until term begins.
 - 9.4.2 In the 24-25 budget, SMT have given a pessimistic estimate for student numbers; reducing overseas students by 3, and home students by 1.
 - 9.4.3 The budget includes £12k to cover the CBILS loan which we hope to reduce when we transfer banking to NatWest.
 - 9.4.4 The budget has increased our contingency, from £30k where it has been for some years to £50k.
 - 9.4.5 DC confirmed that by taking on the role of CEO, he will not be replacing his current role as Commercial Director, which will make savings in terms of SMT salaries.
- 9.5 DC explained that the Roald Dahl hire relates to a new Roald Dahl show which incorporates circus, due to premiere in 2026. The hire, to research and develop the new show, will take place in 3 slots over the next academic year during holiday periods, thus not negatively impacting National Centre's ability to host the usual pattern of other income-generating events. The hire is overall a very positive step, bringing in a decent income as well as offering opportunities for our own community.
- 9.6 We hope to get contracts finalised and signed over the next few weeks.
- 9.7 There will be an additional Finance Committee meeting in October, where student numbers, CEO and SMT, and the Roald Dahl hire will be reviewed to firm up the budget.

10. Reserves Policy

- 10.1 This agenda point was moved to earlier in the meeting.
- 10.2 The aim of the reserves discussion had been to dovetail National Centre's reserves policy with the recommendations from OfS.

10.3 The meeting members recommended a Viability-Based Reserves Policy, agreeing that if reserves were on a trajectory to be fully depleted over the three years, a recovery plan to replenish the level of reserves would be necessary.

10.4 MF raised a question about National Centre's property value. The most recent valuation of the property was 3 years ago, valued at around £8.5m

10.5 DS added that many institutions were starting to think about their reserves policy and that this was a prudent move on National Centre's part.

10.6 DSh questioned how often we should reassess the Reserves Policy.

10.7 WU confirmed that we would take the Reserves Policy to the auditors before making any further decisions.

10.8 DS pointed out that strengthening income generation from donor cultivation could make the difference between deficit and surplus, and that it could be worth looking at those areas again.

10.9 WU suggested that whenever there is a significant event, we should reassess the reserves policy.

10.10 The board agreed to proceed with the Viability-Based Reserves Policy, subject to review from the Finance Committee.

10.11 AK thanked everyone involved in the reserves discussion.

10.12 PS and MF left the meeting.

11. Academic Board

11.1 The minutes of the Academic Board meeting on 20 March 2024, APP monitoring report & Circus Milestones report were received.

11.2 GS gave a verbal update.

11.3 We started the year with 76 students, and ended with 72.

11.4 Although not official until after the Exam Board on Friday 26th, Glen can say that all students are on track to pass the year. 11.5 Kent University have validated and approved our BA 3-year degree.

11.6 DSh questioned the clarity of the SEER report.

11.7 It was agreed that the board required an additional narrative to accompany the SEER report in the future.

11.8 NC questioned whether the new BA 3-year degree classification would affect student numbers negatively.

11.9 GS confirmed that he felt it was a more attractive proposal, causing less disruption financially and administratively for students in between years.

11.10 GS confirmed that students were being kept in clear communication throughout this transition to a 3-year BA.

11.11 AK asked if the trustees could receive a list of the students' final results and those from the business plan module specifically, with many trustees having mentored students throughout the year.

12. Equality, Diversity & Inclusion Committee

12.1 The minutes of the meeting on 18 June 2024 were received.

12.2 The committee has decided to meet 3 times a year rather than 4.

12.3 Kaveh is no longer in a position to co-Chair and AK is also looking to step down as Chair.

12.4 The committee are looking to better align the meetings with the students' term schedule so that more students are able to attend.

12.5 There is still more work to be done on the effectiveness of the committee.

12.6 KW stated that the trustee-chaired EDI Committee had originally been created in response to requirements from Arts Council England, and that perhaps this needs to

be reviewed as some work is duplicated elsewhere (Student Voice forum for example) and we could be more efficient.

13. Departmental Reports

13.1 Operations & Administration

- 13.1.1 JO highlighted an upgrade to our door entry system to be installed in late August/early September, at a cost of £20k, which will release pressure on our Operations team, improve overall security and most importantly will upgrade our rather out-of-date fire safety.
- 13.1.2 JO explained that our public liability coverage is currently £10m, and that we should consider raising this to £20m in the future.
- 13.1.3 DSh recommended prudence with these extra costs and also advised JO to ask for PLI quotes from the insurance brokers for both £10m and £20m. This will happen when we retender next year.

13.2 Professional Development

- 13.2.1 GS had prepared a snapshot summary of the APP and progress document.

13.3 Commercial

- 13.3.1 Summer School is approaching next week, and DC urged trustees to share the information with friends and family.
- 13.3.2 DC mentioned that Channel 4 had complimented the accessibility of our venue during their Paralympics launch held at National Centre.
- 13.3.3 SS requested a year-on-year comparison of web traffic and digital statistics for the same point of the cycle moving forward.

13.4 CEO

- 13.4.1 In light of the new labour government, KW requested that should any trustees have relevant government contacts, they let her know.

14. AFR F3 Notice

- 14.1 A letter from the OfS detailing the deadlines and requirements for Annual Financial Return 2024 had been circulated for information.

15. OIA Annual Statements

- 15.1 The National Centre for Circus Arts Annual Statement for 2023 from the Office of Independent Adjudicator had been circulated for information.

16. Any other Business

- 16.1 KW shared the sad news that one of our younger teaching staff members had passed away, and that a memorial gathering for our own community would be held at National Centre next week.
- 16.2 GS, DC, JO and FK left the meeting.

Date of next quarterly Board meeting – Tuesday 10 December 2024

ACTION TRACKER AS OF JULY 2024

DESCRIPTION	ACTION	OWNER	DATE RAISED	DATE DUE	STATUS
Vice Chair	FK to add this as an agenda point. Trustees to consider whether they would like to put themselves forward.	FK/Trustees	23.7.24	For review 5.12.24	Ongoing
CEO succession/RAN Committee	AK/FK to organise more drop-in sessions for trustees and staff. Trustees to let AK know if they'd be available for drop-in sessions.	AK/FK Trustees	30.04.24 30.04.24	For review 23.07.24	Ongoing
Internal Comms update/ CEO report	FK to add internal comms update to December's agenda.	FK	30.04.24	5.12.24	Ongoing